APPENDIX J
Strategic Planning and Budget Committee, Berks College Senate

Meeting of Feb. 14, 2006

Topic:  Grants and Fundraising opportunities for faculty

Attending:  Ali Alikhani, Bill Bowers, Dennis Mays, Mike Moyer, Randall Newnham, guests Christopher Brittin, Marga Row, Warren Klenk

The Committee was charged by Senate Executive Committee to examine possible ways for faculty to find funding through grants and fundraising.  Therefore we invited representatives from the grants and fundraising office to meet with us.

Christopher Brittin (Director of Development for Berks College) (cnb12, x6056)

Chris offered an overview of the current PSU fundraising campaign (“Investing in People”) and the new, larger campaign (still unnamed) which will start in 2007 and run for seven years.
“Investing in People” has been successful overall. We also recently received a $3.6 million gift focused on engineering, which includes $3 million toward the new building.  This will put us over our official fundraising goal for the whole campaign, with over a year still to go.
However, there seem to be shortcomings in areas which the faculty should be concerned with:  while this campaign is supposed to focus on “academic excellence,” faculty support, and student scholarships as the top 3 priorities, most funds received haven’t been in these areas.  For example:  we have raised only 13% of our goal in the faculty support area.  We have no named chairs, research chairs, etc., although these are common at UP.  We need to create some Trustee Scholarships (require raising $50K each, which is matched by PSU).  The committee felt that such academically-related goals should be a priority.  

Faculty need to help with this.  We discussed some ideas for this:

1. Faculty can identify goals and dreams which they would like to see funded.  They can discuss ideas with their division heads and with Chris directly.  This gives him detailed ideas, which he can then pitch to donors.

2. Faculty can help identify donors.  This is especially true of faculty who work closely with businesses and individuals in the community.  For example, Jim Bardi in HRIM, Hassan Gourama in Food Science…people like this have good contacts and trust which could lead to donations.
3. Faculty can meet with donors.  Even if we are not the ones making the actual request for funds, we can give donors a real idea re what their money is being spent for, which should help induce giving.  Chris needs to know he can use faculty for this.

Some ideas for immediate action:

1. Chris is meeting on February 22 with the Division Heads, Carl and Susan to discuss our college goals for fundraising for the new campaign (starts 2007).  Tentative university-wide goals for this include internationalization and student travel, honors programs, etc.—which should be of great interest to some faculty and programs on campus (GLBST, honors, others).  Committee suggested that faculty should be asked to participate in setting goals and priorities.  Since meeting is so soon, perhaps Senate Chair could attend as a first step.

2. Longer term, Division Heads need to actively ask their faculty for input re possible “dreams” that could be funded.  If we are going to help with fundraising, we need a role in deciding goals and priorities.

Marga Row (Grants and Proposals) (mhr10, x6050)
discussed the grants situation at Berks.  She also offered a handout for faculty (attached) re her office and how we can work with her.

Currently Berks College has about $880,000 in ‘active’ grants (ie, awarded funding that we know we will receive).  This year we have already applied for another $860,000.
However, this total masks some problems—most importantly, only a few faculty are carrying most of the load in applying for grants.  The good news is that many faculty have applied for a few smaller grants at some time (Marga supplied us with a list of 44 faculty and staff who have applied for some grants in recent years).  However, the majority of faculty have not applied for any.  And in terms of grants actually awarded and the size of grants, the vast majority of income is from a few NSF and NIH grants in the science division (about $730,000 of the $881k awarded so far is from 4 NSF and 1 NIH grants).

In 2004-05 only 10 faculty submitted grant proposals (14 proposals overall).  In 2005-06, so far only 8 have submitted proposals (14 proposals so far).  This amounts to only FIVE percent of the faculty each year!

Some suggestions for improving this:

1. Faculty from ALL divisions and fields need to contact Marga to discuss their needs and ideas.  Even if you don’t have a funding source or clear budget, contact her!  She can help you to refine your ideas and find funding sources.  (Remember grants are part of our AFAR and tenure evaluations—another reason to apply.)
2. Marga needs to continue reaching out to the faculty.  Attend division meetings, etc.  She has emailed 77 faculty who are considered “research active,” and 25 of those have asked her to start researching grant ideas with her, which is a good start.  Committee suggested that she contact ALL faculty, esp. since some funding is not for pure research but for teaching or research about teaching…something which should interest all faculty, not just those considered “research active.”

Warren Klenk (Corporate and Foundation Specialist) (wwk10, x6050)
Discussed his work in finding corporate and foundation grants.  Currently he is working actively with Dave Bender in finding such funding to support the new education degree and with Jenn Hillman re funding for autism research.  It was suggested that he (and Marga and Chris) should attend the Program Coordinators meeting to discuss this with them…most degrees would welcome such support, and probably have features which could interest corporate or foundation donors.

NEXT MEETING:  The committee plans to meet next on Friday March 17, 1-2:30 pm, in 115 Thun.  Topic:  reviewing the overall college 2005-06 budget with Dennis Mays.  We will report to Senate Council in time for its March meeting.
